Public Sector Transparency Board – Agenda 24.06.10

Here is the agenda from the first meeting of the Transparency Board held on the 24th June 2010:

Meeting details

Date:

24 June 2010

Time:

15:00-16:30

Location:

70 Whitehall

Attendees

Francis Maude

Chair

Sir Tim Berners-Lee

Member

Dr Rufus Pollock

Member

Professor Nigel Shadbolt Member

Tom Steinberg

Member

Rohan Silva

No. 10

Andrew Stott

Cabinet Office

Laura Trott

Cabinet Office

Amalie Kjaergaard

Secretariat

Suggested Agenda

1. Introductions

2. Minister's overview of the Government's Transparency agenda and the role of the Transparency Board

3. Terms of Reference

Final discussion and approval - see paper 1

4. Work programme and priorities

Discussion and agreement - see Nigel Shadbolt's letter - paper 2

5. Right to Data

Initial discussion of scope and commissioning of further work.

6. Extending the remit to Local Government

Discussion in advance of Francis Maude's meeting with Baroness Hanham, including learning points from work of Local Data Panel so far.

7. International Developments

Oral report by Nigel Shadbolt on recent discussions with US and EU.

8. Key items for next meeting of the Board

9. Any Other Business

Public Sector Transparency Board - Terms of Reference

The Transparency Board will advise the Minister for the Cabinet Office and, through him, the Prime Minister and the Government on transparency and open data, including:

- supporting and challenging Departments and Non Departmental Public Bodies in their implementation of the Government's transparency and open data agenda
- extending the transparency and open data agenda to local government and to the rest of the public services, including public transport
- establishing clear principles for transparency and setting open standards,
 policies and licences for data release across the public services
- developing the legal Right to Data (in conjunction with the Ministry of Justice)
- driving the publication of further public datasets on the basis of public demand and of economic and social benefit
- defining 'public task' for trading activities
- overseeing the work to further develop and consolidate data.gov.uk as the single online point of access for all UK public service datasets
- promoting the development and application of open, linked data standards for public data generally, including the development of appropriate skills and capabilities within the public services.

In doing so the Board will:

- Engage with developers, open data experts and business to ensure that they have a strong voice in how the Transparency agenda is implemented.
- Engage with the leading experts internationally working on public data and standards, and to promote international liaison and global standards setting.
- Work as necessary with others in Government with interests in data including the National Statistician, the Government CIO, the Location Council and the Advisory Panel on Public Sector Information.



Rt Hon Francis Maude MP Minister for the Cabinet Office

14th June, 2010

Dear Francis

TRANSPARENCY AND OPEN DATA: NEXT STEPS

- 1. Tim Berners-Lee and I are excited by the prospect of working with you and the Public Sector Transparency Board. We believe greater transparency and the opening up of public sector data are fundamental, and we are delighted that this is a key priority for the Government. The Government's achievements in the last month the clear and unequivocal commitments in the Coalition Agreement, the Prime Minister's letter and your own statements and interviews, and the quick release of key datasets such as COINS have been seen in the open data community here and round the world as major developments which has put the UK in the forefront of this field.
- 2. In preparation for the first meeting of the Transparency Board, and to help you consider your priorities, I thought that it would be helpful to expand on our earlier conversation and indicate some of the areas which Tim and I would see as the key agenda for the Transparency Board in taking forward the Transparency initiative and achieving continuing success over the next year:

Policy and Culture

- (1) The public "Right to Data" is a vital part of the approach. It is important that the release of data is driven by what people want, by the formats and frequency in which they want it and by how they want to use it. We need to make that effective in practice as well as in theory, and to understand why the Freedom of Information Act has been relatively unsuccessful in opening up data for free re-use.
- (2) However even with law on their side an individual can struggle against the bureaucracy as has certainly been seen with the Freedom of Information Act. So we need to help to drive culture change in Whitehall and the wider public services toward transparency more generally. Making data available without being asked is intrinsic to truly transparent government. The boldness of the Government's early releases on the pay of the highest earners and on COINS have certainly sent a wake-up signal; but our experience so far has been that it is impossible to underestimate the extent to which every data holder thinks

themselves an exception or the number of reasons data holders can devise to block release. The Transparency Board must educate and challenge.

- (3) We must establish clear principles for public sector transparency and tests against which individual public bodies can be judged. We must ensure that individual data owners cannot act as judge and jury in their own cause on withholding data. I attach a note of the 'public data principles' which I suggested to you earlier; I think that an early decision of the Transparency Board should be to adopt something along these lines formally for application across government.
- (4) We need a settled model for "public task" in the provision of information. This is most apparent in the case of the 'information trading funds', but it is also to be seen in other public bodies' instincts to hug data or to charge again for information for which the taxpayer has already paid. The economic analysis, and the views we regularly hear from the business community themselves, are unequivocal: data must be released for free re-use so that the private sector can add new value and develop innovative new business services from government information. It will of course be important also to look at whether value-added charged information services from government trading funds and other public bodies are necessary and compete fairly with private sector value-added services (for instance do competitors have equal access to the raw data?)

Getting the data out

- (5) For the datasets already committed in the Prime Minister's letter and in the Coalition Agreement we need to agree the standards and definitions, police exceptions and redaction policies, and ensure effective implementation so that the result meets the spirit as well as the letter of the commitments.
- (6) In addition to these key "high interest" datasets we need to establish a constant flow from the greater stock of more run of the mill information, including management, performance, regulatory, service, historical and comparative data. There's a "long tail" of data, and quite obscure data can prove interesting and useful. Data.gov.uk currently has a lot of statistics and aggregate data but relatively little transaction-level data (data relating to cases, events, schedules, meetings, testimony, reports, grants and contracts). Nor do we have real-time information, for instance about transport, weather, environment etc. all of which allows the building of some really useful end-user applications.
- (7) Transparency of data is not just an issue about central government. Local Authorities, the National Health Service, schools and police all have useful data which should be public. There is important work to do here to ensure that the same standards and energy we are seeing in central government are embraced in local government and elsewhere. Indeed many of the uses of public data that we have seen proposed link data from different public services into a joined-up presentation to a local community. Currently the Department of Communities and Local Government have a separate initiative on local data. I am involved with that, but I have found that it is neither efficient nor effective to have a completely separate team on this. I strongly urge that all this work should be brought together under

your leadership and that of the Transparency Board and supported by an integrated team in the Cabinet Office.

(8) Transparency principles need to be extended to those who operate public services on a franchised, regulated or subsidised basis. If the state is controlling a service to the public or is franchising or regulating its delivery the data about that activity should be treated as public data and made available. For example timetables and the real time running information for trains and buses are currently not available for free re-use – even though it would seem to be in the interests of the companies, of the government (which subsidises public transport) and of the environment to make it easier for people to find out when and where public transport is available and so become paying passengers.

Building a sustainable transparency "ecosystem"

- (9) We need further work to develop and consolidate data.gov.uk as the single online point of access for all UK public service datasets. We need to work with departments to make this part of their routine operations. It is essential that this work keeps its 'skunkworks' flavour and does not turn into a conventional big IT project. We also need to stamp out duplication of effort across the public sector. There are a number of similar initiatives planned in individual sectors or agencies, both within central government and in the wider public sector. Not only does this waste money and cause confusion, but it also makes it harder for the public to get at data without intimate knowledge of the structure of government. These and their funding need to be brought together under the Transparency Board and data.gov.uk.
- (10) When Tim and I started working with government we could not find a reliable inventory of what data government actually holds. That still does not exist. So we cannot measure the extent to which Government as a whole, or individual departments, are releasing their data. Even more importantly the public do not know what data they could request through the "Right to Data". We need to ensure that departments have a systematic public record of what data they hold, how it is produced and formatted, and how accurate it is. In the USA this is a legal requirement on federal agencies; in the UK it is not.
- (11) We need to support the development of licences and supporting policies to ensure that data released by all public bodies can be freely re-used and is interoperable with the internationally recognised Creative Commons model. There are a myriad of different terms, conditions and licences for information chaotic in the public sector where each authority makes up its own rules. This is particularly evident when it comes to <u>re-use</u> of information.
- (12) A key Government objective is to realise significant economic benefits by enabling businesses and non-profit organisations to build innovative applications and websites using public data. So we need to engage with the communities of developers and of 'information entrepreneurs' to ensure that we are not only providing the data they want in the form they want it but also that the right supporting information and services are available to enable them to exploit the data quickly and efficiently.

- (13) We must promote and support the development and application of open, linked data standards for public data, including the development of appropriate skills in the public services. Linked Data refers to a set of best practices for publishing and connecting structured data on the Web. This is exactly what is needed for the data that Government is publishing and this is exactly why Tim and are having been promoting this approach and others (in particular the US) are now following. Once public data is published in this way it is much cheaper, efficient and simpler for people and organisations to use and exploit it. (We believe that there would also be internal gains in efficiency and effectiveness within the public sector itself through the use of linked data standards. It is these benefits which are driving the rapid adoption of the standards in, for instance, the pharmaceutical sector.)
- (14) Although the absence of standards at the moment should not delay quick action to release initial data, it will be important to move quickly to ensure that departments, agencies or council with data about the same subject release it in a standard format and using consistent definitions. This helps the development of generic applications that can take consistent data from different public services and present it either as a 'local' view or as a comparative view of different services. This should also apply to standardisable reporting or other data by government departments, including Annual Reports, performance reports, and statutory and Parliamentary reports. We are already getting requests for recommendations on some of these standards, illustrating that if we can establish standards quickly in the current vacuum then they may be readily adopted without too much mandation.

International

There is a wider context of course. We should work with the Government to engage with the leading experts internationally working on transparency, public data and standards, and to promote international liaison and global standards setting. Indeed we need to recognise that other countries have ambitions in this area and that the Government will be judged not only by how much it is has done from where it started but also by how it compares to other countries' achievements. We believe that the British Government's statements and actions in its first month have raised the bar, and we look forward to working with you to help keep Britain leading the world in Transparency.

I understand that it might be a few weeks until the full Transparency Board is in place. Perhaps it would be helpful therefore for us to meet to discuss these points with you and your colleagues.

I am copying this letter to Tim Berners-Lee, Tom Steinberg, and to Andrew Stott (Cabinet Office).

Best regards

Professor Nigel Shadbolt FREng

Government Transparency and Open Data Advisor nrs@ecs.soton.ac.uk

DRAFT PUBLIC DATA PRINCIPLES FOR CONSIDERATION BY THE TRANSPARENCY BOARD

- Public data will be published in reusable, machine-readable form publication alone is only part of transparency the data needs to be reusable, and to make it reusable it needs to be machine-readable. At the moment a lot of Government information is locked into PDFs or other unprocessable formats.
- Public data will be available and easy to find through a single easy to use online access point (http://www.data.gov.uk/) the public sector has a myriad of different websites, and search does not work well across them. It's important to have a well-known single point where people can find the data.
- Public data will be published using open standards and following the recommendations of the World Wide Web Consortium your manifesto already recognises the importance of open, standardised formats. However to increase reusability and the ability to compare data it also means openness and standardisation of the content as well as the format.
- Public data underlying the Government's own websites will be published in reusable form for others to use anything published on Government websites should be available as data for others to reuse. This is a real issue since some departments and agencies try to restrict this so that people have to come to their websites!
- Public data will be released under an open licence which enables free reuse, including commercial reuse all data should be under the same easy to understand licence. The Creative Commons interoperable licence which we have had developed is available right now. But this principle needs to be extended across the public sector. And we have been surprised to find that information obtained under the Freedom of Information Act is not always released under a licence that allows free use and reuse it should be.
- Release data quickly, and then re-publish it in linked data form Linked data standards allow the most powerful and easiest re-use of data. However most existing internal public sector data is not in linked data form. Rather than delay any release of the data, our recommendation is to release it 'as is' as soon as possible, and then work to convert it to the better format.

Public Sector Transparency Board - Minutes, 24th June 2010

Here are the minutes of the Transparency Board meeting held on 24 June at the Cabinet Office:

Present:

Francis Maude (Chair)
Sir Tim Berners-Lee
Professor Nigel Shadbolt
Tom Steinberg
Dr Rufus Pollock
Amalie Kjaergaard (Secretary)

Also present:

Andrew Stott (Cabinet Office) Rohan Silva (No. 10) Laura Trott (Cabinet Office)

Terms of Reference

The draft Terms of Reference were discussed. It was noted that the Transparency Board should not only work on defining the "public task" of Trading Funds but should also then work with Departments and Trading Funds to ensure that the agreed public tasks were effectively implemented; the Transparency Board should also contribute to discussions on the regulation of Trading Funds and on charging models more generally. With this understanding the Terms of Reference were approved.

Work programme and priorities

Professor Nigel Shadbolt's letter of 14 June was discussed.

An extended version of the proposed public data principles had been drafted taking in further points from members of the Board. It was agreed that these principles should be published as a draft for comment from the wider community of interest in transparency and open data. In due course each principle should be extended with an FAQ.

In discussion on taking forward the work programme set out in Nigel Shadbolt's letter it was noted that:

- (1) the programme of data release required both "push" of data sets with obvious transparency, economic and social value and "pull" by the public to ensure that they get the other data which they want.
- (2) speed could trump accuracy or consistent standards initially where necessary, and corrected data or more standardised format could then follow.

- (3) change in behaviour would lead to change in culture.
- (4) there was an need to incentivise and celebrate good behaviour and data release

Right to Data

In advance of consideration of legislative options it was essential that government departments treated requests for data with the presumption of transparency as set out in the Prime Minister's letter of 29 May. The Transparency Board should champion the release of key datasets sought by the public.

It noted that frequently requested datasets included:

- Land Registry
- Companies House
- * Integrated Business Register
- Transport Data include timetables, fare and real time running information
- * Weather information including observations and forecasts
- Environment Agency data
- * Address register
- * Footpaths

The Transparency Board should actively seek suggestions of other priority datasets from the wider open data, business and developer communities – it would be important to have a portfolio of priority datasets, including data which was not available at all at the moment as well as currently charged-for information.

Cabinet Office June 2010